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Minutes of the RosEXEC meeting, Sunday, January 14, 2008, Plant and Animal Genome Meeting, San Diego, California

Roster of those present

	First
	Last
	Email

	Bert
	Abbott
	aalbert@clemson.edu

	Herb
	Aldwinckle
	hsa1@cornell.edu

	Pere
	Arus
	pere.arus@irta.es

	Angela
	Baldo
	abaldo@pgru.ars.usda.gov

	Nahla
	Bassil
	cornb@ars-grin.gov

	Jill 
	Bushakra
	jill.bushakra@driscolls.com

	Ann
	Callahan
	ann.callahan@as.usda.gov

	Tom
	Davis
	tom.davis@unh.edu

	Amit
	Dhingra
	adhingra@wsu.edu

	Gennaro
	Fazio
	gennaro.fazio@ars.usda.gov

	Kevin
	Folta
	kfolta@ifas.ufl.edu

	Sue
	Gardiner
	sgardiner@hortresearch.co.nz

	Amy
	Iezzoni
	iezzoni@msu.edu

	Sook
	Jung
	sook@bioinfo.wsu.edu

	Kim                                
	Lewers
	kim.lewers@ars.usda.gov

	Dorrie
	Main
	dorrie@wsu.edu

	Jim
	McFerson
	mcferson@treefruitresearch.com

	Jay
	Norelli
	jnorelli@afrs.ars.usda.gov

	Jim
	Olmstead
	jwolmstead@wsu.edu

	Vladimir
	Shulaev
	vshulaev@vbi.vt.edu

	Janet
	Slovin
	janet,slovin@ars.usda.gov

	Bryon
	Sosinski
	sosinski@ncsu.edu

	Eric 
	Van de Weg
	eric.vandeweg@wur.nl

	Gayle
	Volk
	gvolk@lamar.colostate.edu

	Michael
	Wisniewski
	michael.wisniewski@ars.usda.gov


Several others tried to attend via teleconference, but the line was not clear enough to hear.

The Meeting of the Rosaceae Executive Committee began as scheduled on January 13 2008 in the Towne Room at the Town and Country Hotel in San Diego at 8:00 AM.

The first item that needed addressing was that the secretary, Cameron Peace, was ill and could not be present, so Janet Slovin volunteered to fill in for him and take the minutes.

Gennaro Fazio welcomed everyone and talked a little about many of us present having been at the NRI awardees meeting the day before, and the need to transfer some of the information from that meeting to the Rosaceae community, particularly information pertinent to the RosCAP proposal and the sequencing efforts.

Referring to the day’s agenda:

The first item was the RosCAP proposal.

Bert Abbott presented a summary of progress from the CAP proposal discussion the night before:

The committee was drafting the 1st draft and it was projected to be completed in 1-2 weeks. The budgets were beginning to get finalized in order to meet the 2/14 deadline. There will be 3 sub-family projects with emphasis on specific characteristics.  The teams are international.  There is going to be a strong graduate/undergraduate student component. The extension and outreach component needs strengthening and he would appreciate input. Bert emphasized that the time is short and we need to more quickly. He thanked the community for their efforts.

Turning to the extension and outreach, Bert talked about the need to get the science out there to the industry and to get their support. There was a long discussion about this as follows:

Janet Slovin suggested that a professional person from the “outside” should be hired.
Bert pointed out that the extension people at Clemson are experienced at this. He said that there is a need to identify a specific person to manage that part of the project.  There is an extension committee.

Jim McFerson thought that we are underestimating the importance of this person, that we can’t make do with a part-time person. Info-transfer is a science in itself, and unless this is addressed, the extension/outreach is going to be an afterthought.  There is a need for the committee to meet and hammer this out.  Jim pointed out that the extension people have postdocs too, and might want to use this project as a way of training their people.

Tom Davis questioned whether the cost of extension would come out of the budget. He thought that the cost should not come at the subfamily level.

Jay Norelli pointed out that there are postdocs at the subfamily level and that the budget for one of these could go for an extension/outreach postdoc.

Schuyler Korban suggested that we address the need to identify a manager for extension now instead of waiting.

Bert Abbott  said that all subfamily activities have to integrate research, education, and extension and therefore each subfamily needs an extension component that is connected to the whole. There is a need for interaction. He challenged people in the committee to build this in.

Jay Norelli indicated that the teams met with the idea that there was an extension committee, so they didn’t do this.

Bert Abbott said that we need to identify a lead person and the extension committee needs to do that. We also need to budget some salary match for activities and travel.

Kim Lewers suggested Marvin Pritts.  Gennaro Fazio suggested Terence Robinson.  Jim McFerson was worried that they both have full-time careers already.  Ann Callahan suggested hiring a communication person to coordinate the output.  Jim McFerson spoke up and said that Jim Olmstead is an extension person. There needs to be a budget and plan and we need to identify another team leader or a project manager. We need to give this high visibility and we need to get this right. There is a need to be sure this is a serious part of the program.  Herb Aldwinckle wanted to know which people have been working on this.  Three names came out, Hancock, Olmstead and Reigard

Someone brought up that WSU has an arm of extension just devoted to brochures.  Nahla Bassil suggested Tom Peerbolt’s company.  Gennaro Fazio said that this one person should get input from the committee, and should have web based knowledge.  Kevin Folta wants us to create an innovative and integrative clever idea instead of just assigning a person the job.  We need to be competitive.

Jim McFerson agreed and said that part of what we propose to do is this. He suggested that a third of the budget go to a postdoc in social science working on integration of technology; that they come up with the clever ideas.

Tom Davis suggested that we take a chunk of the money, identify people around the country and budget a Rosaceae extension advisory group to help the “person” to do the outreach. Nucleate the people to come together.  Schuyler Korban continued, put them together with the communication skilled person to capitalize on their current expertise

Jay Norelli said that there needs to be a scientist at this meeting also.

Dorrie Main listed the technical extension needs: information transfer, web development, getting the information to GDR, and information translation.  Bert Abbott said that the database is an excellent portal.  Michael Wisniewski said that the growers don’t like what they see and they are too busy to look at it.  Gennaro Fazio said that growers like meetings and articles in trade specific publications like the Fruit Growers News, Good Fruit Grower is another example.

Bert Abbott will draft an outline of what was discussed.

Gennaro Fazio:  “I would like to commend Bert for his tremendous effort” followed by applause.

A few minutes were spent trying to deal with problems with the conference call phone. 

NRI grants program.

Gennaro Fazio asked if there was any feedback from Ed Kaleikau about the performance of the Rosaceae group.

Amy Iezzoni brought up how much progress we have made as a group. She pointed out that the White Paper had gotten written, and reminded us that several years ago we were all fighting.

Jay Norelli spoke up and said that we need to give Ed breaking news.

Gennaro Fazio suggested that we need to have a committee responsible for giving Ed a rundown.

Schuyler Korban agreed that we need to follow up on that suggestion.

Bert Abbott showed the group the report brochure that we had gotten the day before at the NRI awardees meeting, and reiterated that we need to send information on to Ed so that our results get put into these reports that go to Congress.

Dorrie Main suggested that we copy Ed Kaleikau with the minutes from the meeting.

Jay Norelli pointed out that we also need to send pictures.

Dorrie Main said that she would update the summaries from NRI on the website.
Jim McFerson pointed out that we can’t get away from the solid science though. They want the community activity – it’s not the appearance, it’s the activity within the community.

Gennaro Fazio pointed out that Kevin Folta has set up a website for the RosCAP, and asked Dorrie or Sook whether they would help Kevin.
Kevin Folta said that he has secured the roscap.org domain and that he has someone working on it.

Bert Abbott wanted to thank Chris Dardick for all he’s done, he’s been a God-send.

An action item was proposed to write him into the minutes and commend him for his work.

Bert continued that Chris and Cameron had done a lot of the logic models and figures that will go up on the Website. He strongly asserted that we need to move on this so that people can go on the website.

Opinion Paper
Vladimir Shulaev told us that the paper has been submitted to Plant Physiology as an update. It is a long paper and they will probably ask that it be cut. He thanked Schuyler and Tom for their help.  He thinks that it should be widely distributed.

Gennaro Fazio thanked Vlad for his sticking to it and asked if it could be sent to the executive committee.

Dorrie Main indicated that it already had been.

Gennaro Fazio commended Vladimir and the workers on the program paper for promoting our family.

Mike Wisniewski asked if something should also go out to HortScience.

Gennaro Fazio suggested a succinct summary.

Mike Wisniewski thinks that it needs to be re-written for the audience, that this would be an excellent avenue for outreach.

Bert Abbott suggested that it could be like the workshop report from Michigan State.

Gennaro Fazio asked for volunteers to write a 2 page publication.

Gennaro and Eric Van deWeg agreed that it should be a little paper to tell industry what is afoot – that it should transcend the science.

Jim Olmstead agreed to be principal author on this paper.  He will call on a group of people to co-author such a paper.

Bert Abbott brought up that the Pine group has a small quarterly paper that highlights what the community is doing, and asked whether the Rosaceae committee should put out one of these to highlight achievements and successes. The Pine paper, Dendrome, is a paper printed mailing.  He reiterated Mike’s comment that a lot of growers don’t go to the website.

Herb Aldwinckle suggested an article in Good Fruit Grower

Jim McFerson said that it should be a RosExec mission to have 2-3 articles describing progress in trade journals.

Bert Abbott said that this would be added to the RosCap.

Gennaro Fazio said that this would be a RosExec function for now.

Vladimir Shulaev asked if anyone had something that could be used for the cover of Plant Physiology?
Mike Wisniewski said that we should contact the USDA information services and get a professional picture… perhaps of a cornucopia of fruits, nuts, and roses.

Gennaro Fazio thanked Jim for committing to looking into this.

Bert Abbott volunteered his colorful picture of the market in Barcelona.

Phenotyping and Germplasm
Gayle Volk said that she is waiting information from the phenotyping committee.

She told us that Eric Van de Weg has been using PediMap to optimize the chances of finding what they are looking for, and wants a PediMap for each Group.

The Germplasm and Phenotyping committee were trying to identify the top characteristics for each sub-family that are easily measured in about 1500-3000 individuals/subfamily.

For the Maloideae these might be fire blight resistance and sugars, for the Rosoideae, flowering patterns. They need methods from various groups to have them available to standardize across the community. The standardization is needed to bring the community together.  The methods would be available on the RosCAP website and/or GDR, and there would be reference cultivars for everyone to use.

Eric Van de Weg wondered if the standardization of phenotyping would be part of the RosCAP, and to what depth we will do the standardizing.  He thought that we need the framework to show that we are going in the right direction. We need collection of objective data rather than subjective data. He said that bioinformatics is going in this direction, and that we need to align earlier with the other communities.  As an example, he brought up color in grape.

Bert Abbott considers this a real deliverable for RosCAP.

Gayle Volk thinks we need to pressure other labs throughout the world to coordinate amongst international groups.

Gennaro Fazio thanked Gayle for her contribution.

Sequencing in the Rosaceae
Amit Dhingra’s discussion of a new apple sequencing initiative was put off for later at the International Rosaceae meeting.

Funding for the GDR
Dorrie Main discussed what is happening with the renewal proposal, which is due at the end of Jan.  Gayle Volk will be Co-PI, and Dorrie considers that a strength.  It will be a 4 year proposal, and Dorrie has been in discussion with NSF to find out how best to get this funded. The focus will be on Rosaceae, and not include other fruits.

In terms of the Genome Sequencing efforts, there is little proposed for annotation of sequence. The community should get a separate grant for annotation. Next year should see incorporation of sequence data.  Dorrie wants to expand on resources for geneticists and breeders.  Gayle will help with that. Gayle will get a postdoc to collect data and coordinate.

Dorrie discussed the need to avoid redundancy with other databases, and the need to be interactive with other databases.  She wants to initiate “Personal space” in GDR.  She envisions community members taking a section of the genome and curating it, and the analysis space and tools will be available.

Dorrie wants to expand outreach and education and brought up the idea of training High School teachers, doing grower’s workshops, having videos, and having a grower’s corner as well as a consumer’s corner.

Dorrie has been talking with other database people to see how they get their funding because there is a need to expand resources.

Dorrie wants us as a community to think about how important the layers of cooperation are. “If we don’t have it, what will you not be able to do?”.  Also, what are the important aspects of the Rosaceae?  She will be sending out boiler plate to key people for getting information. This was under-emphasized in the last proposals. She will send out the project summary for people to review to make sure that even people not in out field get the point right away.

Apparently, there was confusion last year about whether the GDR was getting funded by USDA.

Pere Arus thinks that the GDR is one of our strengths, but if it is not funded, it is one of our weaknesses. We should be looking for other sources of funding.

There was a discussion among Gennaro, Dorrie and Eric about developing new resources and comparing GDR to the Gramene database.

Eric brought up the need for good technical people, and using structure from GDR in RosCAP. There was discussion about incorporating a database from Europe into GDR and how to do this. Eric has a very good technical person he would like to keep and discussed writing a position for her into the proposal.

Membership
Jim McFerson is the chair of the membership sub-committee and contributed his ideas from the industry perspective. He said that industry doesn’t know we exist, and that industry has gained an interest in genomics and genetics.

He wanted to know “what we are going to do with them and when”. We need to show what impact we have in a way that industry understands.  The Farm Bill addresses us, together with the “citrus and almond people” and he thinks we are doing OK. He thinks the committee is having an impact, and that we are moving ahead.  He sees us creating international liaisons, and that is good, but he would like to see more attention to the extension component.

Jill Bushakra discussed Driscoll’s perspective. They are breeding for different areas around the world. They are the only private breeding company set up for molecular analyses. Because the up front investment is large, they need to see how this can be applied.


The Membership Subcommittee had planned to set up a slate of candidates for the RosEXEC committee before PAG, but it was felt that we could use the meeting to get additional candidates.  A discussion ensued and it was determined that Dorrie is the only permanent member, and Sue and Pere are international liaisons. The need for balance across the crops, people, and country wide localization were brought up. The people on the committee now who were leaving (Herb Aldwinckle, Kim Lewers, Jim McFerson, Gennaro Fazio, and Amy Iezzoni) and the people who would remain serving (Stan Hokanson, Chad Finn, Jay Norelli, Kevin Folta, Tom Davis, Cameron Peace, Schuyler Korban, Abhaya Dandekar, Bert Abbott) were named.

Prompted by the membership subcommittee, a discussion ensued about committee members that had been less participative in the activities of the committee – the names that were suggested were Stan Hokanson and Chad Finn and a discussion took place on whether they should be replaced because they haven’t been participating.

The membership subcommittee announced that there are five slots, plus two slots for people who may be replaced.

Several people were nominated or volunteered so far. Additional names were requested.

 After discussion, Gennaro Fazio offered to contact Chad Finn and Stan Hokanson and inquire about their interest in continuing to serve on the committee, with the understanding that a level of participation was needed.

Action Item:  Gennaro Fazio will contact Chad Finn and Stan Hokanson regarding their membership status.

Tom Debener was nominated as an international liaison and it was brought up by Kim Lewers that either he or Dave Byrne should be nominated to represent Rose on the committee. Janet Slovin wondered if Rose was interested, because no one representing Rose was at the meeting.

Pere Arus thought that since he had served for three years, he could revolve off.

Schuyler Korban suggested that we could have more than three international liaisons.

Jim McFerson suggested that we bring in a scientist from China.

Herb Aldwinckle asked if international members are voters.

Schuyler Korban made a motion to expand the international liaison members to Tom Daebener  in order to bring in Rose.

Bert Abbott seconded.

The vote was unanimous.

Mike Wisniewski asked how many are allowed.

Pere Arus suggested that Tom would not only represent Europe, but Africa as well.

RGC4
Discussion was put off for the RosIGI meeting to immediately follow.

In closing, Gennaro Fazio extended the communities thanks to Kevin for his efforts as Chair last year. The committee and the community are grateful for Kevin’s leadership.

There is a need to nominate a new secretary, and Gennaro indicated that it needs to be someone who will remain on the committee for two years.

Jim McFerson listed the eligible people.

Schuyler Korban nominated Abhaya Dandekar.

Janet Slovin nominated Schuyler Korban.

Gennaro Fazio nominated Jay Norelli, who accepted the nomination.

Jim McFerson suggested that the “elegant” solution would be to have the secretary be one of the incoming members. He moved that we elect a secretary post election.

Jim McFerson also noted that (with him rotating off RosEXEC) we need someone on the membership and guidelines committees.

Mike Wisniewski suggested that this should be the vice-chair.

Jim McFerson suggested that in the future the vice chair of RosEXEC should serve as the chair of the membership subcommittee, and in 2008 that is Cameron Peace.

Herb Aldwinckle noted that we still need two people (with himself also rotating off).

Jim McFerson said that the chair of the Membership Subcommittee would be able to call on one or two RosEXEC members to help with membership issues and recruiting (all members should be thinking about potential candidates for nomination, while the membership subcommittee facilitates that process).

The meeting was moved to close by Herb Aldwinckle.

Bert Abbott seconded.

Meeting was adjourned at 10:00 am.

Next meeting will be scheduled as a conference call some time in late March.

3/2/08 Addendum to minutes by Cameron Peace, RosEXEC vice chair (not at PAG meeting due to illness)
Decisions since PAG meeting by RosEXEC Membership Subcommittee:

· Each year, the RosEXEC vice chair will automatically serve as chair of the RosEXEC Membership Subcommittee.

· Rotating off three-year terms in early 2008:

· Herb Aldwinckle

· Gennaro Fazio (who will continue in 2008 as Chair)

· Amy Iezzoni

· Kim Lewers

· Jim McFerson

· The above five people are gratefully acknowledged for their guidance over the last three years, and we look forward to their continued interest in community coordination.

· RosEXEC members rotating off a three-year term must take at least a one-year break before being nominated again.

· Secretary may be nominated from among anyone serving on RosEXEC, except for those about to rotate off a three-year term and the Chair and Vice Chair. The person voted in as Secretary will automatically receive a new three-year term regardless of any years already spent on RosEXEC.

· Finn and Hokanson have been contacted and are willing to remain as contributing members of RosEXEC. Therefore, 5 new slots are available in 2008 for new RosEXEC members.

· Nominated so far for new RosEXEC terms:

· Jill Bushakra

· David Byrne

· Bob Curtis

· Chris Dardick

· Amit Dhingra

· Ksenija Gasic

· Jim Olmstead

· JD Swanson

· Nominated so far for Secretary:

· Abhaya Dandekar

· Schuyler Korban

· Jay Norelli 

· The Membership Subcommittee will proactively identify additional nominations for the above positions, and the community voting process will soon begin.
